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1 15 U.S.C.78s(b)(1). 
2 15 U.S.C. 78a. 
3 17 CFR 240.19b–4. 

The Postal Service filed the following 
material in conjunction with its Notice, 
along with public (redacted) versions of 
supporting financial information: 

• Attachment 1—a redacted copy of 
the Agreement; 

• Attachment 2—a certified statement 
required by 39 CFR 3015.5(c)(2); 

• Attachment 3—a redacted copy of 
Governors’ Decision No. 08–24; and 

• Attachment 4—an application for 
non-public treatment of materials filed 
under seal. 

Functional equivalency. The Postal 
Service asserts that the Agreement is 
functionally equivalent to the baseline 
agreement filed in Docket No. CP2011– 
59 because it shares similar cost and 
market characteristics and meets criteria 
in Governors’ Decision No. 08–24 
concerning attributable costs. Id. at 4. 
The Postal Service further asserts that 
the functional terms of the Agreement 
and the baseline agreement are the same 
and the benefits are comparable. Id. It 
states that prices offered under the 
Agreement may differ from other IBRS 
3 contracts due to differences in 
volumes, postage commitments, and 
pricing at the time of the Agreement’s 
execution, but asserts that these 
differences do not alter the functional 
equivalency of the Agreement and the 
baseline agreement. Id. at 5. The Postal 
Service also identifies differences 
between the terms of the two 
agreements, but asserts that these 
differences do not affect the 
fundamental service being offered or the 
fundamental structure of the 
Agreement.3 Id. 

III. Notice of Proceeding 
The Commission establishes Docket 

No. CP2013–57 for consideration of 
matters raised by the Postal Service’s 
Notice. Interested persons may submit 
comments on whether the Agreement is 
consistent with the requirements of 39 
CFR part 3020 subpart b, 39 CFR 3015.5, 
and the policies of 39 U.S.C. 3632, 3633, 
and 3642. Comments are due no later 
than April 10, 2013. The public portions 
of this filing can be accessed via the 
Commission’s Web site, http:// 
www.prc.gov. Information on how to 
obtain access to material filed under 
seal appears in 39 CFR part 3007. 

The Commission appoints Lyudmila 
Y. Bzhilyanskaya to serve as Public 
Representative in the captioned 
proceeding. 

IV. Ordering Paragraphs 
It is ordered: 
1. The Commission establishes Docket 

No. CP2013–57 for consideration of the 
matters raised by the Postal Service’s 
Notice. 

2. Comments by interested persons in 
this proceeding are due no later than 
April 10, 2013. 

3. Pursuant to 39 U.S.C. 505, the 
Commission appoints Lyudmila Y. 
Bzhilyanskaya to serve as an officer of 
the Commission (Public Representative) 
to represent the interests of the general 
public in this docket. 

4. The Secretary shall arrange for 
publication of this order in the Federal 
Register. 

By the Commission. 
Shoshana M. Grove, 
Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2013–08160 Filed 4–8–13; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 7710–FW–P 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE 
COMMISSION 

Sunshine Act Meeting 

Notice is hereby given, pursuant to 
the provisions of the Government in the 
Sunshine Act, Public Law 94–409, that 
the Securities and Exchange 
Commission will hold a Closed Meeting 
on Thursday, April 11, 2013 at 2:00 p.m. 

Commissioners, Counsel to the 
Commissioners, the Secretary to the 
Commission, and recording secretaries 
will attend the Closed Meeting. Certain 
staff members who have an interest in 
the matters also may be present. 

The General Counsel of the 
Commission, or his designee, has 
certified that, in his opinion, one or 
more of the exemptions set forth in 5 
U.S.C. 552b(c)(3), (5), (7), 9(B) and (10) 
and 17 CFR 200.402(a)(3), (5), (7), 9(ii) 
and (10), permit consideration of the 
scheduled matters at the Closed 
Meeting. 

Commissioner Aguilar, as duty 
officer, voted to consider the items 
listed for the Closed Meeting in a closed 
session. 

The subject matter of the Closed 
Meeting will be: 

institution and settlement of 
injunctive actions; 

institution and settlement of 
administrative proceedings; 

other matters relating to enforcement 
proceedings. 

At times, changes in Commission 
priorities require alterations in the 
scheduling of meeting items. 

For further information and to 
ascertain what, if any, matters have been 
added, deleted or postponed, please 
contact the Office of the Secretary at 
(202) 551–5400. 

Dated: April 4, 2013. 
Elizabeth M. Murphy, 
Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2013–08316 Filed 4–5–13; 11:15 am] 

BILLING CODE 8011–01–P 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE 
COMMISSION 

[Release No. 34–69285; File No. SR– 
NYSEMKT–2013–32] 

Self-Regulatory Organizations; NYSE 
MKT LLC; Notice of Filing and 
Immediate Effectiveness of Proposed 
Rule Change Implementing Certain 
Fees for NYSE MKT OpenBook, NYSE 
MKT Trades, and NYSE MKT BBO 

April 3, 2013. 
Pursuant to Section 19(b)(1) 1 of the 

Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the 
‘‘Act’’) 2 and Rule 19b–4 thereunder,3 
notice is hereby given that, on March 
22, 2013, NYSE MKT LLC (the 
‘‘Exchange’’ or ‘‘NYSE MKT’’) filed with 
the Securities and Exchange 
Commission (the ‘‘Commission’’) the 
proposed rule change as described in 
Items I, II, and III below, which Items 
have been prepared by the self- 
regulatory organization. The 
Commission is publishing this notice to 
solicit comments on the proposed rule 
change from interested persons. 

I. Self-Regulatory Organization’s 
Statement of the Terms of Substance of 
the Proposed Rule Change 

The Exchange proposes to implement 
certain fees for NYSE MKT OpenBook, 
NYSE MKT Trades, and NYSE MKT 
BBO, all of which will be operative on 
April 1, 2013. The text of the proposed 
rule change is available on the 
Exchange’s Web site at www.nyse.com, 
at the principal office of the Exchange, 
and at the Commission’s Public 
Reference Room. 

II. Self-Regulatory Organization’s 
Statement of the Purpose of, and 
Statutory Basis for, the Proposed Rule 
Change 

In its filing with the Commission, the 
self-regulatory organization included 
statements concerning the purpose of, 
and basis for, the proposed rule change 
and discussed any comments it received 
on the proposed rule change. The text 
of those statements may be examined at 
the places specified in Item IV below. 
The Exchange has prepared summaries, 
set forth in sections A, B, and C below, 
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